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future pleasure of the same magnitude. It implies only that
our telescopic faculty is defective, and that we, therefore, see
future pleasures, as it were, on a diminished scale. That this
is the right explanation is proved by the fact that exactly
the same diminution is experienced when, apart from our
tendency to forget ungratifying incidents, we contemplate the
past. Hence, the existence of preference for present over
equally certain future pleasures does not imply that any
economic dissatisfaction would be suffered if future pleasures
were substituted at full value for present ones. The non-
satisfaction this year of a man's preference to consume this
year rather than next year is balanced by the satisfaction of
his preference next year to consume next year rather than to
have consumed this year. Hence there is nothing to put
against the fact that, if we set out a series of exactly equal
satisfactions — satisfactions, not objects that yield satisfactions
— all of them absolutely certain to occur over a series of years
beginning now, the desires which a man will entertain for these
several satisfactions will not be equal, but will be represented
by a scale of magnitudes continually diminishing as the years
to which the satisfactions are allocated become more remote.
This reveals a far-reaching economic disharmony. For it
implies that people distribute their resources between the
present, the near future and the remote future on the basis
of a wholly irrational preference. When they have a choice
between two satisfactions, they will not necessarily choose
the larger of the two, but will often devote themselves to
producing or obtaining a smaller one now in preference to a
much larger one some years hence. The inevitable result is
that efforts directed towards the remote future are starved
relatively to those directed to the near future, while these in
turn are starved relatively to efforts directed towards the
present. Suppose, for example, that a person's telescopic
faculty is such that he discounts future satisfactions, which
are perfectly certain to occur, at the rate of 5 per cent per
annum. Then, instead of being ready to work for next year,
or a year ten years hence, so long as a given increment of
effort will yield as much satisfaction as an equal increment
devoted to work for the present, he will only work for next
year so long as the yield of an increment of effort employed
for that year is 1-05 times, and for a year ten years hence so

